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Introduction

Fear and anxiety has been recognized as an important problem 
among the patients who come for dental extraction [1]. The con-
cept of  dental fear refers to patients feeling fear some and worried 
about future dental care and their appearance post treatment [2]. 
The fear ranges from mild to extreme fear, extreme fear is associ-
ated with poor oral health as a result of  less frequent or irregular 
dental visits as well as delay and cancellation of  dental appoint-
ments [3]. Fear can cause the patient to become irrational and 
resist treatments [4].

It has been argued that these characteristics feed in to a ‘vicious 
cycle’, where by the level of  dental anxiety is either reinforced or 
increased as a result of  greater disease prevalence and severity as-

sociated with delayed dental visiting [5]. It is because of  the grow-
ing understanding and appreciation of  the significance of  these 
associations that the study of  dental fear has assumed increasing 
importance in dental research [6].

References to the concept of  a vicious cycle of  fear are replete 
within the psychological literature [7-11], however no systematic 
effort has yet been made to apply this idea in an analytical fashion 
to dental fear [12]. For the most part, the idea of  a 'vicious cycle' 
has been used post hoc to explain the relationship between dental 
fear and dental visiting behaviours without any substantive effort 
to explore the chain of  relationships presupposed by the concept 
[13].

The aim of  this study was, therefore, not only to explore, with 
in a contemporary Oceanicpopulation, the relationship between 
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dental fear and dental visiting patterns, prevalence of  dental prob-
lems and symptom-driven treatment but to examine the hypoth-
esized sequence of  the 'vicious cycle' of  fear, where by dental 
fear, delayed dental visits, increased dental problems and symp-
tom-driven treatment form a linked chain feeding back into the 
fear experience.

Materials and Methods

A cross sectional questionnaire survey was carried out to assess 
the fear of  dental extraction among people. A simple random 

sampling was done. Convenient sample size of  100 people was 
decided. Data was collected by questionnaire. A special designed 
questionnaire consisting of  15 close ended questions was used to 
assess fear of  dental extraction among people. The identity of  the 
people was maintained confidential. The filled questionnaire was 
immediately collected after answering and analysed.

Sample Size:

100 participants were included in study.

Table 1. shows the response of  participants towards amount of  fear regarding dental extraction.

How fearful are you towards dental extraction?
Anxious 28%

Fear 31%
Very Anxiety 22%
Frightened 19%

Figure 1. Shows the response of  participants regarding potential barrier for avoiding routine visit to dentist.

Figure 2. Shows the response of  participants towards feeling of  patient when teeth going to be extracted.

Figure 3. Shows the response for element of  people mostly scared about extraction.

Figure 4. Shows the reaction of  participants towards statement of  placing a forceps ever made them cry and panic.
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Criterias:

Inclusion criteria included generally healthy males and females 
aged 18 years and older with a normal salivary flow rate and who 
were willing to undergo the study. Participants informed priorly 
about the need and reason for the study. Exclusion criteria were as 
follows: patient with a history of: diabetic mellitus, hypertension, 
stroke, cardiac conditions, oral cancer or radiation therapy to head 
and neck region, current or recovering alcoholism, known aller-
gies to any of  the test product ingredients, any medical conditions 
that may interfere with study and participants who are pregnant 
and lactating.

Data Analysis:

The data entry was done in Microsoft excel. The data was ana-
lyzed using descriptive statistics done.

Result

Discussion

Fear is defined by the Oxford Dictionary as “An unpleasant emo-
tion caused by the threat of  a danger, pain or harm.” Dental fear 
was found to be related to less frequent dental visiting, whether 
measured by past behaviour or future intentions, more prevalent 
dental problems, whether assessed by the number of  teeth miss-
ing, perceived need, social impact or self-rated oral health, and 
symptom-driven treatment as measured by a person's usual rea-
son for visiting. These findings support those of  a number of  
other studies both within Australia and elsewhere. In Australia, 
for example, Thomson et al. found higher dental fear for people 
who last visited the dentist more than 2 years ago, who usually 
visited for a problem, and who experienced social impacts result-
ing from their oral health state [14].

Subjects tend to overestimate their fear of  dental pain when they 
have not actually experienced the particular pain itself. This result 
was reversed with in the sample of  highly anxious dental patients 
in whom personal experience with an item led to higher fear of  
dental pain for that item. For the sample of  periodontal patients, 
higher levels of  fear of  dental pain were associated with more 
pain felt during probing [15]. For the sample of  highly anxious 

dental patients, stronger reductions in dental anxiety were associ-
ated with lower levels of  fear of  dental pain.

People who were very afraid of  going to the dentist had more 
missing teeth than did people with less or no fear. The number 
of  missing teeth has previously been found to be a more sensitive 
marker of  dental fear than the traditional measure of  the number 
of  decayed, missing or filled teeth (DMFT). For instance, Schuller 
et al. found that while there was no statistically significant dif-
ference between the DMFT scores of  individuals with high or 
low dental fear, the number of  missing teeth was almost 50% 
higher among high dental fear than among low dental fear people 
[16]. This was interpreted as a preference for high fear people to 
have their teeth extracted instead of  restored. However, it is also 
possible that the increased number of  teeth extracted might be 
as a result of  differences in the progression of  carious lesions 
between people with high and low fear when they finally seek 
treatment. This fits well with the belief  of  Bouma et al. that if  
the vicious cycle of  fear, treatment need and negative treatment 
experience is not broken the eventual consequence is full mouth 
extraction [17].

In many countries, use of  dental services may be strongly related 
to access to oral health care. In Australia, at least theoretically, 
dental services are universally available. Publicly funded dental 
care, however, is rationed and available to those earning less than 
a specified income, who are on an invalid or old-age pension or 
who are war veterans. About one-quarter of  Australians are eli-
gible to receive public-funded dental care [18]. Income strongly 
affects access to services in relation to both private dental servic-
es and public dental care which may be characterised by lengthy 
waiting lists. It is therefore not surprising that this study found 
household income to be significantly associated with the vicious 
cycle phenomenon. People on lower income invariably have both 
increased oral disease experience and more barriers to accessing 
dental care. Nonetheless, even after controlling for household in-
come, dental fear was significantly associated with having charac-
teristics associated with a vicious cycle.

Apart from the roles that delaying dental visiting and subse-
quent invasive treatments are proposed to have on heightening 
or maintaining dental fear, a number of  researchers have stressed 
the importance of  escalating psychological factors in contribut-
ing to a vicious cycle of  dental fear. For instance, catastrophizing 

Table 2. Shows the remaining questions and response of  participants regarding fear towards dental extraction.
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ideations have been found among people with dental fear [19]
and this is believed to impact on both the physical and emotional 
distress experienced during a dental examination [16] and on the 
perceived pain of  treatment [20, 21]. It has also been argued that 
a strong sense of  embarrassment, especially following many years 
of  avoidance, related to feelings of  self-punishment, shame and 
negative self-image may be an important aspect of  a vicious cycle 
of  dental anxiety [22, 23]. While this paper did not look at these 
various psychological factors, it is quite likely that these and other 
cognitive and emotional components help to facilitate the pro-
gression in the vicious cycle involving fear and dental decay.

This study found almost one in three people with high dental fear 
fit the profile hypothesised by a vicious cycle of  dental fear, hav-
ing delayed dental visiting, poorer oral health and symptomatic 
dental visiting patterns. The idea of  a vicious cycle of  dental fear 
can be used to describe the specific clustering of  detrimental be-
havioural and oral health outcomes in some people, which may 
serve to perpetuate or even exacerbate the anxiety and fear as-
sociated with dental visiting [24]. In future research, there may be 
value in attempting to differentiate between people with high den-
tal fear and those who might have potentially diagnosable dental 
phobia as well as look at differences in coping strategies of  both 
high- and low-fear people and of  high-fear people who fit a vi-
cious cycle profile and high-fear people who manage to maintain 
regular dental visiting patterns.

Conclusion

The study has shown that the fear of  visiting the dentist is caused 
by the patient's anxiety and fear of  the dental environment. The 
potential barrier for avoiding routine visits to the dentist is due to 
three main factors which are cost, fear and time constraints. When 
the patient is suggested to undergo an extraction, most patients 
say they are anxious and do not know what to expect and that 
the extraction of  the tooth might change their appearance. Most 
patients are most scared due to needles and injections. More than 
half  of  the patients surveyed said that the placement of  the for-
ceps has made them cry and panic. Fear of  dental extractions are 
mostly fuelled by stories from friends and family. More than half  
of  the surveyed patients believe a superstition that extraction of  
upper teeth would lead to loss of  vision. Most patients complain 
of  pain that exists both before and after extractions. With these 
results in hand, we can plan for a proper module and teaching 
manual to educate the patients who are to undergo extraction as 
that would be able to reduce the amount of  fear and anxiety pre-
sent in the patients. We could also educate the patients on the 
importance of  removing a grossly decayed tooth as well as the 
effect and future deterministic causes of  not removing the tooth. 
We also need to build a better personal relationship with the pa-
tient so the patient would have trust in the dentist which would 
ultimately reduce the amount of  fear felt by the patient.
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